#### COMMUNITIES SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

Minutes of a meeting of the Communities Scrutiny Committee held in the Council Chamber, County Hall, Ruthin on Thursday, 25 October 2018 at 10.00 am.

## **PRESENT**

Councillors Meirick Davies, Rachel Flynn, Tina Jones, Merfyn Parry, Glenn Swingler, Andrew Thomas and Graham Timms (Vice Chair in the Chair)

Councillor Brian Jones, Lead Member for Highways, Planning and Sustainable Travel attended for agenda item 5.

**Observers** – Councillors Bobby Feeley, Huw Hilditch-Roberts, Rhys Thomas and Emrys Wynne

## **ALSO PRESENT**

Corporate Director Economy and Public Realm (GB), Head of Highways and Environment (TW), Waste and Recycling Manager (TD), Team Leader: Tourism, Marketing and Events (PM), Scrutiny Coordinator (RE) and Committee Administrator (KEJ)

Kelly Thomas from Waste and Resources Action Programme (WRAP) attended for agenda item 5.

## POINT OF NOTICE

In the absence of the Chair, Councillor Huw Williams, the Vice-Chair Councillor Graham Timms took the Chair for the meeting.

## 1 APOLOGIES

Councillors Brian Blakeley, Anton Sampson Cheryl Williams and Huw Williams

Councillor Hugh Evans, Leader and Lead Member for the Economy and Corporate Governance had submitted apologies for agenda item 6 due to a prior engagement.

## 2 DECLARATION OF INTERESTS

Councillor Merfyn Parry declared a personal interest in agenda item 5 – Proposed New Waste and Recycling Service Design because his company contracted to Biogen who handled food waste from the Waen Plant.

## 3 URGENT MATTERS AS AGREED BY THE CHAIR

No urgent matters had been raised.

#### 4 MINUTES

The minutes of the Committee's meeting held on 6 September 2018 were submitted.

**Matters Arising** – Page 9, Item No. 5 Implementation of the Welsh Government's Free Childcare Offer in Denbighshire – Welsh Government Officials had responded to the query relating to correspondence from them on this matter being in English only and provided assurances that all future correspondence would be bilingual.

**RESOLVED** that the minutes of the meeting held on 6 September 2018 be received and approved as a correct record.

## 5 PROPOSED NEW WASTE AND RECYCLING SERVICE DESIGN

Prior to presenting the report and appendices on the proposed new Waste and Recycling Service (previously circulated) the Lead Member for Highways, Planning and Sustainable Travel introduced Kelly Thomas from WRAP Cymru. Waste and Resources Action Programme (WRAP) Cymru was an organisation that worked with governments, businesses and communities to deliver practical solutions in order to improve a sustainable resource-efficient economy. The Lead Member explained that Kelly Thomas had been working closely with the Council in developing the proposed model presented to the Committee at the meeting.

During his introduction the Lead Member informed members that a number of sessions/workshops had been held for elected members during the proposed new model's development to seek their views and brief them on the need to change the current waste and recycling model. Whilst Denbighshire had consistently been the best performing Council in relation to recycling household waste in Wales for a number of years, national targets and expectations were changing. Welsh Government's (WG) 'Towards Zero Waste' strategy and the statutory requirements of the Waste Measure (Wales) 2010, by 2024/25 local authorities would be expected to increase the amount of reused, recycled and composted waste to 70%. At present Denbighshire met the target of 64% set for 2019/20, but its performance had plateaued in recent years. Therefore if it could not reach the 70% target by 2024/25 it could be levied a fine of up to £200 per tonne on every tonne it sent to landfill that was above its landfill allowance. In addition to the national targets changing, the public's attitude and perception of the human race's responsibility towards the planet and future generations were changing, therefore more effective waste disposal and reuse/recycling methods were required. Having regard to all these elements the Council was therefore proposing under the new model to -

- change the frequency of the dry recyclable waste collections to weekly from fortnightly
- increase the litreage capacity of the dry recyclable waste collections through the provision of the kerbside sort 'trolliboc' system
- extend the textiles and shoes collection service to the entire county; introduce additional kerbside collections for small Waste Electrical and Electronic Equipment (WEEE) and a household batteries collection service

- introduce an opt-in Absorbent Hygiene Products (AHP) e.g. nappies and incontinence products etc. collection service, and
- change the frequency of the current fortnightly residual waste collection service to a four-weekly collection for the majority of households.

The Lead Member emphasised that, whilst the actual cost of introducing the new model could not yet be accurately calculated due to the extent of the work required to re-model the Council's depots to handle the waste that would pass through them, due to the substantial capital grant funding available from the WG to introduce the new kerbside sort service the model had the potential to reduce the budget pressure which already existed within the present collection service which was currently being funded from within reserves. In addition the new model was consistent with the WG's future for recycling and managing waste disposal.

Responding to members' questions the Lead Member, Head of Highways and Environment, the Council's Waste and Recycling Manager and WRAP Cymru's representative –

- advised that all stakeholders had a role to play to ensure the county achieved the 70% recycling rate target. Residents in particular would have a greater role to play through the kerbside sort scheme, as this aspect had the potential to increase the overall amount of quality recyclable waste processed
- confirmed that in future years, due to changes in produce manufacturing, it
  would be difficult for the Council to retain its current 64% performance in relation
  to waste recycling. The proposed new waste management model, which
  conformed with the WG's future vision for waste management, had the potential
  to lift the Council's performance to the 70% threshold whilst at the same time
  address budget pressures within the service and deliver benefits and
  opportunities for a local social enterprise and its employees;
- advised that whilst the current 'blue bin' co-mingled recycling system was
  extremely popular with residents, there had been an increasing trend in recent
  times for waste that could not be collected for recycling to be disposed of in
  these bins which contaminated the recycling stream
- indicated that they were of the view that initially the introduction of the new waste model would increase recycling rates in the region of about 3.1%. This was a conservative estimate, other areas who had introduced a similar system in recent years had on average increased their recycling rates by circa 8%. Conwy County Borough Council had registered an increase of 14% in the amount of recyclable waste it collected following the recent roll-out of a 4 weekly residual waste collection service across the county, all be it their recycling performance before their change was lower than Denbighshire's
- advised that the main product which could not at present be collected for recycling was plastic film, although there were some trials underway in an attempt to find solutions to this problem
- confirmed that the Service had a team of five people who visited individuals and households with a view to educating them about how to manage their household waste appropriately. These officers undertook on average a total of 1,000 visits per quarter. If the new model was approved these officers would have a pivotal role to play in communicating the requirements and benefits of the new

- approach to residents and to landlords. WRAP would also have a key role to play in the communications strategy for the proposed new model
- advised that if a recycling box/bin was entirely contaminated officers would visit
  the household concerned to discuss the matter. However, if it was just the odd
  item within the box that was contaminated those items would be left behind for
  the householder to dispose of appropriately
- advised that a Waste Project Board' had been established to oversee the
  research and introduction of the proposed new waste model. The Board met on
  a fortnightly basis. One of its standing agenda items was 'communication' as
  the Board had identified early-on the importance of communicating the right
  messages to residents prior to the introduction of the new model
- informed members that the impact of the proposed change in service delivery model on all residents and on the Council's reputation had been identified early-on during the process as had its potential to contribute to the sustainable development principle of the Well-being of Future Generations (Wales) Act 2015. Having regard to the aims and goals of the Act a Well-being Impact Assessment (WIA) exercise had been undertaken, the conclusions of which had been reviewed by a cross-service internal 'Critical Friends' Panel recently. This Panel comprised of representatives from a number of Services which had examined all aspects of the WIA and the design of the receptacles
- advised that whilst there was some confusion amongst the general public on which items were recyclable the Council's advice would be to place all but black plastic packaging containers in the recycling container. Black plastic packaging and plastic film could not be collected for recycling at present. Many manufacturers were looking to reduce the use of black plastic until technology could be designed to separate it from other colours
- confirmed that all plastic pots, tubs and trays were currently accepted by manufacturers in the UK that dealt with recycled waste. However, one of the major advantages of the proposed new waste model was its potential to provide better quality recyclable materials for UK based manufacturers to use
- advised that at present Denbighshire's recycling was sent to Shotton Paper Mill
  where it was sorted and sold on to manufacturers. The Mill's operators
  searched the market on a regular basis to achieve the best price for the 'waste'
  being sold
- confirmed that the proposed weekly AHP waste collection service would be a free of charge opt-in service. Households would be given as much capacity as needed for this service
- advised that details of the containers provided, frequency of collections, collection method, weekly capacity and the regulatory procedures attached to each type of collection were detailed in Appendix I[A] to the report
- advised that the practicalities of introducing a 'pet waste' collection service had been explored at councillors' request. However, it transpired that the introduction of a special service would be costly and therefore not a cost effective use of resources. There were also health and safety concerns relating to service operatives in relation to this type of special provision. No local authority area in the UK operated a special 'pet waste' collection service at present. Officers were of the view that it would be more cost effective for 'pet waste' to be deposited in the residual waste sacks than collected separately. They did not foresee 'pet waste' as being a major problem. If individuals wanted to reduce any unpleasant aromas caused by pet waste they suggested that it be

- deposited in plastic rather than bio-degradable bags and then placed in the residual waste sack. However, this would be down to individual choice
- advised that households who only occasionally had AHP waste, i.e. when babies etc. were visiting could deposit them in the residual waste rather than being provided with AHP bins for regular collections
- advised that work was currently underway to explore whether households who were not currently issued with wheelie bins etc. due to access issues could be provided with seagull/animal proof sacks for recyclable and residual waste that would help to contain rubbish presented in disposable sacks. Work was also underway with a view to designing practical solutions for properties where it would not be possible to operate the 'standard service provision' model, e.g. those that were served by communal bin storage areas. If trials proved successful the issue of sacks and/or containers to a large number of these households, particularly those who used communal waste facilities, across the county should further increase recycling rates as would the issue of food waste caddies along with strict enforcement of compliance with the food waste service. In addition the WG had recently announced funding for food waste recycling communication matters. If appropriate solutions could not be found to safely store residual waste for 4 weeks in certain areas, the Service would arrange for more frequent collections
- confirmed that the proposal was for residual waste to be collected on a fourweekly basis and not on a monthly basis
- acknowledged that some properties, with more restricted access to the rear of their properties, tended to store their wheelie bins etc. in their front gardens. This practice, which was a problem nationwide, was unsightly and did not help to promote the local area to visitors or businesses. The council was currently exploring options on how this practice could be reduced in order to improve the local environment. If properties did have yards at the rear which were accessible the Council could consider offering a chargeable service to landlords should they have issues with tenants not taking ownership of bins in order to present them at official kerbside collection points to collect the bins from accessible rear entrances and would work with landlords with a view to devising appropriate solutions
- advised that the public engagement exercise undertaken 'Recycle More, Waste Less' and the associated drop-in sessions had highlighted the fact that residents currently struggled to recycle more due to the fact that the 'blue' co-mingled recycling bins were full well before the fortnightly collection day, whereas this was far less prevalent in the case of residual waste bins. Residents had also highlighted under the consultation that they would welcome the opportunity to be able to recycle a wider range of times than the currently could. The proposed new model addressed this desire. The 'trolliboc' system would provide residents with an opportunity to recycle an additional 35 litres per week of dry recyclable materials, with additional recycling collection services being provided for AHP, WEEE and small batteries
- advised that the response rate to the public consultation survey of a total of 2,450 returned surveys was encouraging and whilst the number that had attended the drop-in sessions had not been high, those who had attended had been supportive of the approach to increase recycling levels

- confirmed that as part of the dry recyclable materials waste collection a reuseable sack, which could be attached the to the 'trolliboc' handle, would be provided for recycling brown cardboard
- advised that black boxes for the 'trolliboc' would be cheaper to purchase than
  coloured ones and agreed with members that these would be less conspicuous
  if they had to be stored at the front of a property. However, the provision of
  different colour flaps on the boxes may be required to assist the visually
  impaired to differentiate what should be placed in each box. Alternatively
  different coloured boxes could be provided upon request to those households
  where a need for them was identified
- advised that if the new model was approved households could request a larger residual waste bin if required. However, it was anticipated that not all households would require larger residual waste bins if they abided by the recycling policy, for example single occupancy households
- confirmed that an assisted service would continue to be available for residents
  who were physically unable to place their bins at the curtilage of their property.
  Nevertheless, in households where able-bodied family members also resided
  they would be expected to place the waste receptacles out for collection. This
  would include properties in rural locations
- advised that it would not be financially viable to allow residents who wished to continue with the present co-mingled recycling system to pay for being permitted to continue using the 'blue bin' system, as this would entail different wagons having to be despatched to collect the waste
- advised that the proposed 'trolliboc' system should not result in the boxes being any heavier that the current blue bin, as the waste would be collected on a weekly rather than a fortnightly cycle and also 'food waste' was heavier than other waste. If the use of the 'food waste' collection system was rigidly enforced this should reduce the amount of food waste which currently ended up in the residual waste system. Effective enforcement of compliance with the 'food waste' recycling system would reduce the volume and weight of residual waste and the potential for residual waste to generate unpleasant aromas etc.
- emphasised that receipt of the £7m capital funding from the WG was entirely dependent upon the Council adopting the WG's preferred waste and recycling model with a view to achieving its ambitious recycling and landfill targets. The Council had resisted until now to change its system, but the capital funding available would support the costs, although not wholly meet them, associated with remodelling the waste and recycling depots to operate the new model. Indepth costings relating to the redevelopment and operational costs of the depots (or working in partnership with neighbouring authorities) had not yet been undertaken as member support for the proposed new model was required first before progressing to a costings exercise. If both Scrutiny and Cabinet were supportive of the proposals detailed costings would be drawn-up. A meeting was scheduled to take place between WG and Council representatives to discuss capital funding ahead of the proposal being presented to Cabinet in December 2018
- advised that the proposed new model had a number of benefits associated with it in addition to attracting a substantial amount of capital funding monies. It would improve the county's recycling rates, extend the types of recycling available to residents, reduce the financial risk to the Council of being liable for excess landfill charges and penalties, support the work of a local social

enterprise and boost the local economy through the creation of approximately 18 new posts. It would also see current operatives re-train or be equipped with new skills in order to deliver the new service. Service staff were aware of the proposals

- advised that the provision of community recycling facilities generally generated very low quality recycling due to the level of contamination that was found in the containers when emptied
- confirmed that the UK Government was currently considering benefits of a deposit and return scheme
- advised that WG had recently announced funding for a national behavioural change programme with a view to encouraging compliance with local authority waste and recycling collection services. Waste minimisation campaigns were already well developed and available for local authority's to use and localise. One example of this type of behavioural change initiative was the Love Food, Hate Waste project. WRAP Cymru was currently working closely with a number of local authorities to look at waste minimisation
- acknowledged that supermarkets etc. did use a lot of packaging, particularly in relation to perishable food. However it was not within the Council's gift to change their working practices. Pressure would need to be exerted nationally and internally for such practices to change. WRAP was involved in working with supermarkets strategically on a national level with a view to reducing unnecessary packaging. Local authorities responsibilities lay with disposing of the waste products from households or retail/business premises
- confirmed that under the draft Waste and Recycling Policy to support the
  proposed service change, there would be a charge for providing and delivering a
  new residual waste bin to an address which currently did not have one, or to a
  new property. However, the householder would be given a free larger residual
  bin on request as a result of the proposed service change and would be granted
  a trial period to enable them to decide whether they required the bin in the longterm. Therefore the charge would not come into force until sometime after the
  service change had been introduced
- advised that all blue bins and smaller black bins which became redundant would be collected and recycled if the householder did not want to keep them
- confirmed that at present the Service did not have any input into the planning and/or building control application process in relation to waste storage space provision for new-build homes or refurbished properties. Nevertheless this was an aspect that officers wished to purse with colleagues in the Planning and Public Protection Service as they were of the view that 'conditions' included as part of the planning permission process had the potential to protect and improve the local environment, and
- confirmed that the present opt-in chargeable garden waste collection service would remain unchanged if the new model was approved as the chargeable service complied with the Government's Waste Collection Blueprint.

Members queried whether 'black' plastic waste could not be recycled, as agricultural waste such as black silo wrap was collected by private contractors from farms and recycled for use in the production of benches, fencing posts, animal shelters etc. They commended the use made of the recycled food waste by BioGen in the county for generating electricity, with the by-product being spread on agricultural land as fertiliser. The importance of having an effective

communications strategy in place during the planning and implementation stages for the project were stressed, with regular clear communications being issued to residents and all available communication platforms being utilised for this purpose, including educating the county's pupils on the system being introduced so that they may persuade family members to comply with its requirements. A leaflet was due to be circulated to all households before Christmas to promote the benefits of food waste recycling.

The Lead Member emphasised that the proposed new waste and recycling model had the potential to be a game-changer for residents, the Council and the environment. A Communications Plan Framework had already been developed in anticipation of member approval to proceed with further work in relation to the project. The Lead Member had personally agreed to pilot the scheme and he invited Committee members to join in the pilot if they wished.

At the conclusion of the discussion the Committee suggested that it may be useful for residents, if the proposed model was to be implemented, if a video could be produced illustrating the journey taken by recyclable material as this would potentially draw the importance of recycling waste to each individual's attention and highlight to them the important role they had in the process. The Committee –

## **RESOLVED,** subject to the above observations, to –

- (a) confirm that it had read, understood and taken account of the Well-being Impact Assessment (Appendix II to the report) as part of its consideration;
- (b) note that the current projected revenue savings of £807,000 (as per Section 6.2 of the report) achievable from implementation of the proposed Waste and Recycling Service design, were higher than any other option modelled;
- (c) note the social benefits (outlined in Appendix III [2] of the report) and financial implications (as per Section 6.3 of the report) of utilising the third sector for the collection of textiles and Waste Electrical and Electronic Equipment (WEEE), and recommend the continuation and expansion of an arrangement with a Denbighshire based Social Enterprise for the collection, re-use and recycling of these materials;
- (d) endorse the proposed new Waste and Recycling Service design as outlined in Appendix I [A] to the report to implement the preferred Welsh Government Blueprint for Waste Collections and to align recycling collection infrastructure with the other five North Wales Authorities;
- (e) note that the draft Household Waste Collection Policy (Appendix I [B] to the report) was designed to support the implementation and regulation of the proposed service in order that revenue savings and environmental targets were met;
- (f) note that Welsh Government had confirmed capital funding support of £4m in 2019/20 and a further £3m for 2020/21 for the implementation of a kerbside sort operation, and request that the Head of Highways and Environment

continues to work with Welsh Government and WRAP to secure all additional capital funds necessary to implement the new Waste and Recycling Service;

- (g) request that the Head of Highways and Environment takes a report to Cabinet at the earliest opportunity (subject to resolution (f) above being achieved) to recommend the implementation of the new Waste and Recycling Service outlined in Appendix I to the report, and
- (h) request that a further report containing detailed information on the proposed new Waste and Recycling Service, including information on service design, depot reconfiguration requirements, indicative costings, availability of funding, and details of the proposed communication strategy be presented to the Committee at its meeting in May 2019.

At this juncture (12.05 p.m.) the meeting adjourned for a refreshment break.

## 6 TOURISM PROGRESS REPORT

In the absence of the Leader the Tourism Leader: Tourism, Marketing and Events introduced the report (previously circulated) detailing the progress achieved in relation to various tourism initiatives and their contribution towards delivering the Council's overall ambition in relation to economic development.

During his introduction the Tourism Leader drew attention to the success of the North East Wales and North Wales Tourism Partnerships and the latter's achievement in being awarded £140k Welsh Government funding for the purpose of promoting the area's winter tourism offer, which would support the vision of marketing the area as an all-year round tourist destination. The aim of this was to increase the number of tourists visiting the area, but in doing so realising sustainable all-year round economic benefit rather than mass seasonal tourism which benefited the economy for a limited period of time.

In response to members' questions the Corporate Director: Economy and Public Realm and the Tourism Leader advised that –

- the Council's Tourism, Marketing and Events staff were willing to work closely with local tourism and events groups when they arranged events in their local areas. With a view to simplifying the process and achieving maximum promotional coverage for local events the Events Notification process had been simplified. The Events Notification form had now been reduced in size to two sides of A4. Upon receipt of a completed form it would be shared with all services and officers who would need to be notified of the event. In addition the proposed date for the event would be checked against other known events being held that day and if it was felt that the event would be impacted by other events in the local area the organisers would be notified. This did not necessarily mean that the date would have to change it was just a mechanism in place to raise awareness and help support the success of all local events
- as part of the work to deliver the 'Connected Communities' corporate priority a report was scheduled to be presented to the 'Communities and Environment

Board" at its October meeting on how infrastructure in the county could be improved to support the holding of different types of community and tourist focused events

- there would always be a need for additional visitor overnight accommodation in Denbighshire. The central part of the county seemed to have a limited number of overnight accommodation for tourists. South Denbighshire was well served by hotels and guest houses, whilst the north of the county had a large number of touring and static caravan sites. Nevertheless, Denbighshire did have a considerable number of quality self-catering accommodation, many of which were 5\* rated
- Visit Wales had funding available for holiday accommodation businesses who aspired to be awarded 4\* or 5\* ratings to help them achieve this goal
- social media coverage had definitely increased the number of potential visitors accessing information on the local area in recent years, this was illustrated in the various appendices attached to the report, including Appendix 13 which included the Scarborough Tourism Economic Activity Monitor (STEAM) information. STEAM measured the impact of both day and staying tourists on the local economy
- social media was used to raise the area's profile and what was on offer in Denbighshire for tourists, but it was only one of a number of profile raising platforms used for this purpose. The number of social media 'hits' seemed to peak when specific awareness raising campaigns were undertaken
- work was underway to reduce the number of social media platforms currently used by the Council's Tourism, Marketing and Events Service to promote the local offer, with a view to delivering more focused marketing material and information
- the 'Blogs' to which links were included in the appendices were written by independent individuals. These individuals were funded by Visit Wales to produce the 'Blogs', and whilst some of their narratives may be subject to editing for factual correctness, every effort was made to ensure that the individual 'blogger's' personality and style was clearly visible in their 'Blogs'
- that all public information produced by the Council and its public partners were published bilingually
- the Council had not closed any of its Tourist Information Points (TIPs), there were a number of these unmanned facilities across the county in public buildings, e.g. libraries and recently one had been opened at the Rhug Estate, Corwen. Discussions were currently underway with the operators of the new Premier Inn in Rhyl to explore the possibility of locating a TIP there. The Council currently operated two Tourist Information Centres (TICs) one in Rhyl and the other in Llangollen
- there were no plans at present to reduce the level of service provided at the county's TICs. TICs could also generate income through bookings and the sale of books etc. Information on the number of visits to TICs on an annual basis would be provided to members
- local businesses already worked collaboratively with TICs in relation to bookings, goods and activity packages etc. whilst accommodation providers which were part of a chain tended not to regularly interact with TIC booking services. There would always be room and opportunities to improve the services on offer

- the county's TICs and TIPs held a wealth of knowledge on local points of interest and history. Library Service staff in particular were well versed on their local areas and were an invaluable asset for sharing knowledge with visitors to help them maximise and enjoy their experience of visiting the area
- there was no evidence that local accommodation businesses were raising their prices when 'special' large events were held in the county. However, as they were independent businesses they were permitted to lower and raise their prices as they so wished, private businesses were guided by market forces in this respect
- some considerable amount of funding for tourism projects did come from the European Union. Consequently Visit Wales was at present seeking assurances from both UK and Welsh Governments on future funding following the UK's departure from the European Union. Future funding for tourism, similar to a number of other areas, was unknown at present
- the all-year round visitor experience in Denbighshire and the neighbouring areas
  would target both day visitors from nearby cities such as Liverpool and
  Manchester as well as individuals and groups who wanted to spend quiet
  weekends in the area, or experience outdoor activity weekends away. A mixture
  of both low and high spend visitor experiences, and
- North Wales was now beginning to develop its own tourist identity, similar to the Lake District. The winter tourism project was the first time that the entire region had worked together on a specific single project, therefore this project was being regarded as a potential 'blueprint' for the future.

Following detailed discussion the Committee -

**RESOLVED** that subject to the above observations and the provision of the requested additional information, to receive the data and information provided in the report and associated appendices.

## 7 SCRUTINY WORK PROGRAMME

The Scrutiny Coordinator submitted a report (previously circulated) seeking members' review of the Committee's work programme and provided an update on relevant issues.

Discussion focused on the following -

- the item on the work programme for the Committee's next meeting relating to Planning Enforcement was re-affirmed and it was agreed to invite the relevant Lead Cabinet Member to that meeting; members also noted the potential for items to be added to the agenda for that meeting following the Scrutiny Chairs and Vice-Chairs' Group meeting that afternoon
- the report on progression of the proposed new Waste and Recycling Service Design requested by the Committee earlier on the agenda would be programmed for May
- highlighted issues arising from the Llantysilio Mountain Fire to be considered by the Scrutiny Chairs and Vice-Chairs' Group that afternoon for allocation to scrutiny as appropriate and confirmed that feedback from the forthcoming multiagency meeting would be shared with members

 Councillor Meirick Davies raised the issue of resources in Building Control and was advised that the matter should be raised in the Service Challenge in the first instance (the Committee's representative on that Service Challenge was Councillor Huw Williams). He was also advised to complete a Member Proposal Form if he wished for the matter to be considered for scrutiny.

**RESOLVED** that, subject to the above, the forward work programme as detailed in Appendix 1 to the report be approved.

# 8 FEEDBACK FROM COMMITTEE REPRESENTATIVES

The Scrutiny Coordinator drew the Committee's attention to the notes of the Business Improvement and Modernisation Service Challenge on 2 October 2018 which had been previously circulated as part of the Committee's Information Brief.

Councillor Glenn Swingler reported that he had recently attended a lines of enquiry meeting with regard to the Customers, Communication and Marketing Service in order to formulate questions for the Service Challenge meeting which would be held November/December. The Corporate Director Economy and Public Realm confirmed the process for member feedback to the Committee following the subsequent Service Challenge meeting and also highlighted the importance of members familiarising themselves with the work of the two Corporate Programme Boards and encouraged them to complete the appropriate member proposal form for scrutiny if they considered there to be any issues which would benefit from further scrutiny.

**RESOLVED** that the reports be received and noted.

The meeting concluded at 1.15 p.m.